
MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING AND MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 
December 21, 2009 

 
PUBLIC HEARING 

 
 The public hearing was opened at 7:15 p.m. by Mayor 
Patricia Stombaugh.  Council members present were Memphis P. 
Evans, Valerie M. White, Anthony DeFeo, William C. Raynor, 
Robert Riddagh, and Lawrence O. Thornton. 
 
 Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, and 
Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 
 
 Mr. Hugg stated as required by the Charter, the Council is 
to hold a public hearing prior to the consideration and adoption 
of the annual budget.  He said later in the agenda Council has 
before them the 2010 budget as recommended by the Finance 
Committee.  Mr. Hugg said the purpose of the hearing is to 
receive comment on the budget as proposed. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone would like to step forward 
to the microphone.  She said the audience is asked to step-up 
one at a time, please give your name and address, it is being 
recorded.  Mayor Stombaugh said you have three minutes to 
address Council.  She said Council may not answer any questions 
tonight - you can direct them to Council and they may have to 
refer them to a staff member or to a Committee.  Mayor Stombaugh 
asked everyone to please turn their cell phones off.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked if anyone would like to speak. 
 
 Melaine Minear, 41 South Main Street, Smyrna came forward 
to speak.  Ms. Minear said they had to go to another meeting, so 
they will be brief.  She said she is the proprietor of the Found 
Object Gallery, and she introduced her friend and cohort Mr. Bob 
Volkomer, former Mayor of Frederica and current Councilman.  Ms. 
Minear said Mr. Volkomer came here tonight because they are a 
part of what they would like to present to the Town of Smyrna, 
and this will be a movement hopefully in several small towns in 
the State of Delaware this coming year.  She read into the 
record: “Although I have not attended the Town Council meetings 
for several months, I have continued to maintain a positive and 
pro-active belief that we can revitalize our downtown Four 
Corner Historic District.  I came tonight to lend support to 
you, because I think it important to show good faith, at a time 
when there are so many serious issues being addressed.  It is 
out of the sharing of a shovel with a few who only had brooms 
that two significant births evolved in the past three days.  The 
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one paradigm embracing the human condition has been in gestation 
intermittently for over 20 years. It sometimes takes a lifetime 
for the light to shine.  The other, has been in gestation for 
only a few months.  Bob is also known as the B-man of Delaware.  
The paradigm of small town survival has brought together a 
coalition of dedicated individuals who are committed to making a 
difference by networking with all aspects of small town 
communities, including government, business and private sector 
citizens, embracing all economic and social levels.  We present 
to you a seed of hope.  Funds in the amount of $500.00 are now 
pledged to be used for the establishment of a community garden 
in our historic district.  Also being pledged tonight is a 
commitment of 200 man and/or woman hours to help facilitate this 
project.  We hope that you will consider a collaborative effort, 
at a time when the depression term “Buddy, can ya’ spare a 
dime…” is becoming a cold, hard reality for so many.  Our 501 C3 
is already in the works and currently our Board consists of six 
professional and highly motivated individuals, as well as a 
growing number of folks who love the taste of a home grown 
tomato and comprehend that this can make a positive difference.  
Thank you.” 
 
 Chief Baldwin entered the public hearing at 7:22 p.m. 
 
 Edward Lehman, 161 Belmont Avenue, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Lehman said first all of he thinks some of the 
things that are being proposed are totally ridiculous.  He said 
at a time when we don’t – when the State is even cutting back, 
and we have to consider giving raises – he thinks it is totally 
wrong.  Mr. Lehman said there are people in town that are on 
limited budgets, there are seniors, people that have been 
retired for years that do not have a lot of large pensions, and 
you keep raising their taxes.  He said it is totally uncalled 
for.  Mr. Lehman said if you have to give raises to the people 
that are union that is fine, but then you are going to have to 
lay somebody off to make-up the difference so it doesn’t 
increase the Town budget.  He said he does not see any other way 
around it – the State has to do it – why would our Town have to 
increase it.  Mr. Lehman said he is sure the Town Manager is 
going to get an increase with that budget – voting on his own 
pay increase of over $3,000.00, and he does not think that is 
fair.  He said you have got to do what is good for common of all 
of the good people here – employees and the Town Council, but at 
the same time you have got to be fair.  Mr. Lehman said let’s 
follow the will of the people.  He said Council heard what it 
was last time here – there is no reason for a tax increase.  Mr. 
Lehman said we have also got to decrease these penalties on 
people – like when they get their electric turned off.  He said 
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it is ridiculous – especially when there is a third party trying 
to help these people.  Mr. Lehman said the Town could put that 
more towards what they owe, but charging a third party 
organization that is trying to help the poor – he thinks that is 
totally ridiculous.  Mr. Lehman said you are charging $50.00 to 
throw a switch; there can’t be much more involved in that; there 
might me a little bit of paperwork, but the people are already 
here getting paid so why do you have to charge them that kind of 
a fee.  He said in these times there is no way you can justify 
these increases – taxes, wages, anything – you have to cut back, 
and if we have to hold off on building something – fine.  Mr. 
Lehman said he even promised the Chief of Police that he would 
try to use a little bit nicer language this time and he knows 
what he is referring to, and using the ‘a’ word wasn’t really 
the one he had intended to and he knows what Mr. Lehman is 
talking about, and he is smiling about it.  Mr. Lehman said he 
told him that he would try to keep it down a little bit tonight 
– he is only doing that out of courtesy for him because he was 
courteous to Mr. Lehman when he called him – to take his call 
and sit down and have a meeting with him.  Mr. Lehman said there 
is only one other person that he can look at right now that has 
been willing to talk to him.  He said the Town Manager has never 
been willing to talk to him; there’s only one on here – and 
since he disagreed with that person they have never returned his 
call.  Mr. Lehman said if you want to work with the people – 
fine, but if not we are going to have to eliminate people on 
this board and start fresh.  He said he would be glad to work 
with anybody to eliminate this total board and start from 
scratch if that is what we have to do.  Mr. Lehman said get 
people that don’t know what they are doing – they could probably 
do a better job at running this town.  He said thank you for 
listening to him, and his gloves also stand for no taxes, and no 
raises and he thinks it should be a good knock-out punch for 
you. 
 
 Jeff Montejo, 317 South School Lane, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Montejo said throughout the turmoil of this 
recession there seems to be a continued notion of disregard by 
elected officials for the common citizen.  He said as the 
country, states, cities, and towns have looked for solutions to 
solve their fiscal woes, their continued foregone conclusion is 
to turn to the taxpayers to remedy their troubles and make the 
necessary sacrifices i.e.: increase taxes, pay cuts, etc….  Mr. 
Montejo asked why the taxpayers are continuing to make 
sacrifices when it is in fact our elected officials who should 
be sacrificing.  He said yes it might seem hard to believe but 
as elected officials you represent the current residents who 
adamantly oppose any tax increase, so as members of Council, who 
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are seated today, he asks them to brush aside their political 
differences and use the current environment as a time of 
opportunity, yes a time of opportunity to show residents of this 
town that you can make sacrifices by fiscally working within 
your means and avoid increasing the taxes – thank you. 
 
 John Pearce, 222 North New Street, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Pearce said you are all telling us that you can’t 
not give the employees the 3 percent raise.  He said you are 
cuffing us into something that you agreed to – you all allowed 
that to happen; if you continue to allow things like that to 
happen – we don’t have the right to say no because of the way 
the economy is and everything else – that should have been a 
stipulation in the contract to where only if there was enough to 
be able to do that.  Mr. Pearce said you are going to raise our 
taxes, our utilities and everything else and turn around it is 
going to cost us in the end.  He said what has the Town done for 
the people.  Mr. Pearce said the businesses that you are 
bringing in are ‘onesie, twosie’ jobs – there are no real jobs; 
it is a mom and pop store, and most of the time one goes as one 
comes.  He said if you are going to bring business – if you are 
going to spend the money to bring business you need to put some 
more jobs out there – not a flower store, not a department store 
– something like a department store would be better because at 
least you would get more than one or two jobs out of it.  Mr. 
Pearce said you have auto parts stores, you have restaurants 
which most of the time they are family restaurants and the 
family has to run the business because that is the only way to 
keep the business running.  He said you all keep wanting more 
taxes, more utilities and everything else, and the people that 
live here have to leave with what they have because they can’t 
afford to live here – they have to go somewhere else where they 
can afford to live - thank you. 
 
 James Markow, 33 North Longwood Lane, Clayton came forward 
to speak.  Mr. Markow said he is a Town employee.  He said some 
of the things that were addressed tonight – that the gentleman 
said earlier that there was a reconnection fee – he just wanted 
straighten out – there is no reconnection fee.  Mr. Markow said 
they worked tirelessly with the Utility Committee to do away 
with that and do the rings, and he is right it only takes him a 
few minutes to turn somebody on or off.  He said they have done 
away with any of the fees and they try to help with any third 
party.  Mr. Markow said if you need somebody to talk to he is 
here – please talk with him.  He said the other thing he would 
like to bring up is everybody keeps talking about the employee 
raises – that the employees don’t deserve it or shouldn’t have 
it at this particular time.  Mr. Markow said on December 18, 
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2006 the Council did away with the step and grade increase, and 
they replaced it with a 3 percent.  He said he can’t say he 
agrees with it or disagrees with it, and he knows tonight is not 
the proper time to maybe bicker about it, but some of the things 
that were brought up by Mrs. Ennis – there are other thing that 
could be done besides the 3 percent, which he thinks some of the 
things that she suggested were great.  Mr. Markow said one was 
to do a vacation of seven days or something to equal it out – 
equal pay, but to do away with the pay increases just because 
they are non-union and to give it to everybody else who is union 
he feels is a little unfair. 
 
 Bruce Ennis, 522 Smyrna-Clayton Boulevard, Smyrna came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Ennis said he wanted to commend the 
members of Council for re-entering those public safety items in 
the budget for the Citizens’ Hose Company and the ambulance 
service.  He said to him the purpose of government should be the 
protection of its people, and he does not know any greater 
priority in starting a budget than those services for fire, EMS, 
and police, and you have included them in your budget.  Mr. 
Ennis said to replace the fire service and ambulance service in 
Delaware it would cost about $205,000,000.00 for taxpayers.  He 
said the cost of voidance would be about $170,000,000.00 and 
what he means by that is the grants that the fire companies and 
the ambulance services get from the State and the County offset 
that $205,000,000.00 down to $170,000,000.00.  Mr. Ennis said 
increased taxes and fees, at a time when we have a down-turned 
economy is really not wise.  He said when the economy recovers 
certainly if those increases are needed that is the time to 
implement them.  Mr. Ennis said in the State as you know their 
employees had a 2.5 percent decrease in salary, they also got as 
a result some furlough days – which turned out to be paid, but 
it offsets 2.5 percent.  He said we are downsizing government in 
the State of Delaware; it is obvious with $337,000,000.00 
shortfall so far in the next fiscal year – 2011 – we are 
probably talking about salaries of 7,000 State employees.  Mr. 
Ennis said so it is not just the Town of Smyrna…  Mayor 
Stombaugh said she needed to interrupt for a minute – they need 
to open the Council meeting and then let him continue.  Mr. 
Ennis said that was fine, he was finished. 
  

REGULAR MEETING 
 
 The regular meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia 
A. Stombaugh at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Memphis 
P. Evans, Valerie M. White, Anthony H. DeFeo, William C. Raynor, 
Robert Riddagh, and Lawrence O. Thornton. 
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Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., and Recording Secretary Valerie L. 
Heritage. 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Ennis if he would like to 
continue speaking.  Mr. Ennis said no.  Mayor Stombaugh said she 
was sorry about that but they had to open the Council meeting. 
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Mr. Hugg said he would suggest that items 8(c)1 and 2 – 
there is some additional work that the Solicitor’s office and 
the Public Safety Committee wish to do to the Solicitor’s 
Ordinance and also a proposed amendment to the Good Standing 
Ordinance that is not ready to bring forward tonight, so if we 
could postpone them to the second meeting in January – that way 
the Public Safety Committee has a chance to meet and if any of 
the other committees need to meet as well.   

 
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion to table.  

Councilman Thornton said so moved.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman DeFeo and carried unanimously. 

 
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion to accept the 

agenda with the change.  Councilman DeFeo said so moved.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman Raynor and carried unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated they received the minutes from the 
December 7, 2009 meeting tonight – does Council want to vote to 
accept them – has everyone had a chance to review them.  
Councilman Thornton said he recommended that it be deferred 
until the next meeting because he did not have a chance to read 
them.  Motion was seconded by Councilwoman White and carried 
unanimously. 
 

REPORTS 
   
A. Bills and Financial Statement – Mr. Hugg said he had 
nothing to bring forward except the budget itself. 
 
B. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to 
wish everyone a very Happy Holiday.  She said in these tough 
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times she hopes this will be a time that everyone can unite and 
come together as family and friends, and she hopes it is a very 
good holiday for you.  Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to 
thank the Town employees for the job that they did over the 
weekend; this was a tough storm.  She said they were out at 1:00 
in the morning on Friday and they worked very hard.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said there are a lot of streets in our Town and she 
thinks all in all for the conditions that were given to them she 
thinks they did an excellent job and she would like to thank 
them on behalf of the Council.   
 
C. Town Attorney – Mr. Jaywork was absent. 
  
D. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin said Council has his written 
report in their packets.  He said he noted that their calls for 
service continue to be down over last year for the first 11 
months of 2009 compared to 2008.  Chief Baldwin said he would 
like to take credit for that, but the problem is that if you 
take credit for something that you are not sure why it happened 
then you have to take the blame if it goes in the other 
direction.  He said he is not sure what is going on, but it is a 
good sign that calls are down just a little bit.  Chief Baldwin 
said the Solicitor’s Ordinance as Mr. Hugg noted – they would 
like to put that off until the Public Safety Committee has a 
chance to look at the changes that the Town Attorney’s office 
has put in there.  He said they would also like to wish 
everybody Happy Holidays, and he would also like to second the 
Mayor as far as the actions of the Town crew over the weekend.  
Chief Baldwin said they put long, long hours in and worked 
really hard getting this town cleaned-up.  He said he does not 
want to steal Mr. Hugg’s thunder but he really appreciated what 
they did.  Chief Baldwin said they are always very cooperative 
with the Police Department. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to thank Chief Baldwin 
because her computer was out and we had to declare a State of 
Emergency and she thanked him very much for helping her.  She 
said that went on Saturday morning and we took it off at 12:00 
p.m. yesterday.    
 
E. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said he also wanted to commend the 
Town staff.  He said there were about 20 of them who reported in 
about 1:30 in the morning.  Mr. Hugg said many of them worked 
36-39 hours pushing snow with very little in the way of breaks 
and the Town should be very, very proud of the Public Works and 
Electric Department crews who came in – left their families and 
literally spent hours.  He said everyone should be appreciative 
for their efforts.  Mr. Hugg said Council has his report in 
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their packets, and he did not have anything else to bring 
forward at this point.    
 
F. Committees – Mayor Stombaugh said she thinks most of the 
committees were postponed until January.   
 

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Meloney Torres, Diane G. Eisenbrey, 
John Pearce, Jennifer Brook, Tate Coulbourne, Ed Lehman, James 
Markow, Beverly Joan Gardner, Frank Milan, Dee Watson, Daryl 
Jester, Denise Moore, Al. Kemp, Seth Clevenger, Bruce Ennis, S. 
Christopher Hudson, Ranelle A. Naylor, Al & Tish Pickett, Robin 
Kassing, David & Bunny Pleasanton, Regina Brown, Jeffrey 
Montejo, James Sheldon, Melaine Minear, Bob Volkomer, William 
Wilson, and Robin Blendt.  
  
 Mayor Stombaugh said this portion of the meeting is opened 
to visitors.  She said the prior portion was for the public 
hearing for the tax and the budget.  Mayor Stombaugh said this 
portion is open to visitors that would like to bring up a 
subject to Council.  She said Council is not obligated to answer 
tonight; it may be referred to a staff member or to a committee.  
Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone would like to address Council. 
 
 Tate Coulbourne, 5 White Rabbit Drive, Smyrna came forward 
to speak.  Mr. Coulbourne said he wanted to thank the fire 
department for taking care of the Town crews for breakfast, 
lunch, and dinner during the storm.   
  
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  No one came forward.    
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one step forward we will 
close this portion of the meeting and reopen the regular Council 
meeting. 

 
OLD BUSINESS  

 
A. Resolution Setting 2010 Tax Rate – Mr. Hugg said the 
Finance Committee, at its last meeting, voted to set the tax 
rate for 2010 at 0.2526 per $100.00 of assessed valuation that 
is the same tax rate as applies to fiscal year 2009.  He said 
Council will have an opportunity to reassess or revisit the tax 
rate in April when we prepare to send out tax bills, but we have 
has for a number of years now had Council adopt a budget rate – 
a working rate so the budget is based on a known property tax 
number.   
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 Mayor Stombaugh said she hopes everyone heard what Mr. Hugg 
said – there will be no tax increase at this time.  She said it 
went back to the Finance Committee, the people’s voice was 
heard, there were changes made to the budget, there were a lot 
more cuts, we did give an amount to the Electric Department and 
the Police Department that they had to take additional cuts 
because of the 3 percent raise, so your voice was heard and 
there will not be a tax increase for 2010. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion to accept.  
Councilman Thornton said so moved.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Evans and carried unanimously.  
 
B. Resolution Adopting 2010 Budget – Mr. Hugg said Council has 
been sent a copy of the budget recommended by the Finance 
Committee, as Mayor Stombaugh indicated after several amount of 
additional work at a special meeting.  He said the budget has 
been presented to Council – for the record the budget does 
include a slight contingency of revenues over expenditures; it 
is also in many areas at or below the budget that was presented 
to and adopted for 2009 and 2008; it is approximately 
$100,000.00 below the 2008 budget - two years ago - in spite of 
significant increases in categories over which we have extremely 
little control – things like insurance, liability, worker’s 
comp., fuel, and other costs that the Town has very little 
ability to direct.  He said it does include our best estimates 
of revenues based on the current economic conditions they are 
extremely conservative – much more so than in our past years.  
Mr. Hugg said we believe it is a workable budget with very, very 
little in the way of additional funds, and he would remind 
Council that events like this weekend – which you can’t prepare 
for very well and you certainly can only make a best guess for a 
budget – can significantly affect any budget.  He said this 
weekend was a very good demonstration of those kinds of events.  
Mr. Hugg said he would recommend the budget for Council’s 
approval. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion.  Councilman 
Thornton said so moved.  Motion was seconded by Councilwoman 
White.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  
Councilman Raynor said he would like to amend the budget to 
delete the 3 percent raise and apply it to the pension costs.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Riddagh.   
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 Mr. Hugg said he does not think…  Councilwoman White said 
there is a motion on the floor.  Mr. Hugg said there is a motion 
on the floor and you can’t make a motion in the middle of 
another motion.  Councilwoman White said Councilman Thornton 
would have to retract his motion.   
 
 Councilman Raynor said he would retract it for now.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said if the first motion fails or if the makers of 
the first motion are willing to withdraw their motion… 
 
 Councilman Thornton said his motion stands.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said there is a motion and a second, and asked for a 
roll call.  Motion passed with Councilwoman White, Councilmen 
Evans, DeFeo, and Thornton voting for, and Mayor Stombaugh, 
Councilmen Raynor and Riddagh voting against. 
   
D. Approval of Town Manager’s Contract – Mayor Stombaugh asked 
if there was a motion.  Councilman Thornton made the motion to 
adopt the manager’s contract as previously discussed.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilwoman White.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if 
there was any discussion.  There was none.  Motion passed with 
Councilwoman White, Councilmen Evans, DeFeo, and Thornton voting 
for, and Mayor Stombaugh, Councilmen Raynor, and Riddagh voting 
against. 
  

NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. FIRST READING: Ord. No. 009-09, An Ordinance to Amend 
Chapter 70, Utilities, Article III, Electric Rules and 
Regulations to Move Fees From the Ordinance to the Fee Schedule 
– Mr. Hugg said this proposal would put the fees for commercial 
and industrial electric services into the Fee Schedule.  He said 
at previous times we had moved all of the other portions of this 
Chapter in the Fee Schedule, but did not do it for commercial 
and industrial.  Mr. Hugg said it is part of the revenue 
enhancements associated with the just adopted budget, and he 
would ask that Council waive the three reading rule and adopt 
the Ordinance at this time. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh made the motion to table this and possibly 
do a two reading, but she is not comfortable with voting on this 
tonight because there was not a copy of the Fee Schedule 
included with the Ordinance.  She said she would like a copy of 
the Fee Schedule to be included.  Mr. Hugg said Council is not 
voting on the Fee Schedule.  Mayor Stombaugh said she knows 
that, but she wants it to be included with the Ordinance.  
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Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor and carried 
unanimously. 
 
B. Status of Credit Card Acceptance – Mr. Hugg stated at 
various Finance Committee meetings and for that matter Utility 
Committee meetings, they discussed the Town’s handling of credit 
cards.  He said there are really two issues – at least two 
issues – that are important here.  Mr. Hugg said one is security 
and confidentiality of credit card transactions that are handled 
either over the front desk or by telephone.  He said we have 
been advised on a number of occasions by our auditors that it is 
really not a good, nor secure process to have someone providing 
their credit card or their security code or have their 
confirmation numbers while other people are standing next to 
them or near them in the front lobby.  Mr. Hugg said also when 
someone calls in over the telephone our service folks have to 
actually write that information down, and while we take a magic 
marker and cover it up and throw the paper away there is still a 
potential security issue there.  He said the other issue is that 
it costs the Town between $8,000.00 and $9,000.00 a month to 
process credit cards that are taken here directly by Town Hall.  
Mr. Hugg said over the last year we have been moving to 
providing a couple of options for folks who want to pay online 
or use a credit card.  He said if they call in on the Town’s 
phone system they are directed to an IVR system which is a third 
party vendor, much like if you call a number of credit card 
operations and they ask if you want to make a payment on line 
and you actually get handled by a credit card processing 
company.  Mr. Hugg said they usually do charge a cost that is 
charged to the customer – that transaction is independent and 
totally separate from anything the Town handles, so we do not 
see any of that information.  He said customers can also sign up 
to use their checking accounts as a direct debit or pay-by-check 
through an automated system.  Mr. Hugg said he believes that the 
check process does include a small fee – it is not a fee that 
the Town collects; it is a fee that the transaction company 
collects, or direct debit which can be done through their bank 
is a no cost application, and what we would like to do is 
effective January 1, 2010 not take credit cards in person or 
over the phone directly here at Town Hall.  He said this both 
saves us money and addresses a security issue that he is very 
uncomfortable with in this age of cyber security.  Mr. Hugg said 
he would ask that Council confirm. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion.  Councilman 
Thornton said so moved.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
DeFeo.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  
Councilman Thornton said he agrees with the concept, and he 



Mayor and Council       Page 12 of 14     December 21, 2009 
  
thinks it is important to preserve people’s privacy.  He said he 
is a little uncomfortable with the tight timeframe particularly 
with people who are used to using their credit card and now we 
are going to tell them effective January 1, 2010, which is two 
weeks away, you can’t use your credit card.  Councilman Thornton 
said he would be more in favor of a phase in where we publicize 
it and maybe a month or two – is that doable?  Mr. Hugg asked 
Mr. Markow if that would be okay.  Mr. Markow indicated that is 
fine.  Mr. Hugg said if you want to make it February 1, 2010 
that would be fine.  Councilman Thornton said he thinks we need 
to give folks the information so they can think about 
alternatives.  Councilman Thornton said he would amend his 
motion make if effective February 1, 2010 with the month of 
January being devoted to publicity.  Councilman DeFeo agreed to 
amend his second.  Motion carried unanimously.   

 
C. Appointments to Finance Committee – Mayor Stombaugh said 
she actually had four people step-up to the plate.  She said tow 
of the people’s résumés are included in Council’s packets; the 
third person most members of Council had seen his résumé before, 
but again with her computer not working she wasn’t able to 
forward it to Town Hall or the other Council members.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said she would like to recommend all three of these 
people tonight - if Council is not comfortable because they did 
not receive the one résumé we can hold the other one off until 
the next meeting, but the first person that stepped up to the 
plate was Denise Moore.  She said Ms. Moore lives in Gardenside 
and she has quite a résumé and she would like to recommend her 
to serve on the Finance Committee. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion to accept.  
Councilman Thornton made the motion to accept the appointment.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  Mayor Stombaugh 
asked Ms. Moore if she wanted to say anything.  From the 
audience Ms. Moore said she just wanted to say thank you… the 
rest was inaudible.  Mayor Stombaugh said just to give you a 
brief history Ms. Moore has a Maters Degree in Homeland 
Security, a Masters Degree in Public Administration, a Bachelor 
of Arts Degree in Sociology – she has a very nice résumé, and 
thanked her for stepping up to the plate.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the second appointment would be for 
Regina Brown.  She said she thinks just about everyone knows 
Mrs. Brown; she has served on many committees – her experience: 
she has a B.S. Accounting Degree from Delaware State University, 
Goldey-Beacom College, and an Academic Diploma from Saint 
Elizabeth’s School.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a 
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motion.  Councilman Thornton said so moved.  Motion was seconded 
by Councilwoman White.  Mayor Stombaugh asked Mrs. Brown if she 
wanted to say anything.  Mrs. Brown spoke from the audience, but 
was inaudible.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the third person – she thinks most of 
Council knows him also – that is Robert Novotny.  She said Mr. 
Novotny served on the Audit Committee, and she was sorry that 
she did not have his résumé – she just was not able to print it 
off of her computer, but he also has a very impressive résumé.  
Mayor Stombaugh said he did resign from the Audit Committee 
because he has a second home in Nags Head and at the time he was 
spending quite a bit of time there, but now he’s spending more 
time in Smyrna and is very happy to step-up to the plate and 
help us out. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion for Mr. 
Novotny.  Councilman Evans said so moved.  Motion was seconded 
by Councilman Raynor.  Mayor Stombaugh said Mr. Novotny was not 
present tonight, and asked if there was any discussion.  
Councilman Thornton said personally he would prefer to see his 
résumé – he thinks he knows who Mr. Novotny is, but they have 
gotten résumés from the other two and he thinks it is only fair 
that they see a résumé from Mr. Novotny as well.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said we did have one from him – in fact it was in the 
beginning of 2009 that Council did have his résumé.  She said we 
have a motion and a second.  Motion failed with Mayor Stombaugh, 
Councilmen Evans, and Raynor voting for, and Councilwoman White, 
Councilmen DeFeo, Riddagh, and Thornton voting against.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked if it is because Council wants to see a résumé.  
Councilman Thornton said that is his reason. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said we have a fourth person – there were 
six people on the Finance Committee.  She said we usually try to 
have odd numbers just to break a vote.  Mayor Stombaugh asked 
Mr. Hugg if the Charter specifies how many can serve on a 
committee.  Mr. Hugg said the Charter does not really talk about 
committees.  Mayor Stombaugh said she will have a recommendation 
for the fourth person at the next meeting when she can give 
Council a copy of her résumé also.     
 

OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 
 
 Chief Baldwin said Councilwoman White handed him a note a 
little bit earlier concerning No Parking enforcement during the 
period of the snowstorm, and he just wanted ensure everybody 
there will be no ticketing for illegal parking during the 
snowstorm for street sweeping.  Mayor Stombaugh said when you 
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say illegal parking you mean reasonable.  Chief Baldwin said 
yes.   
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

A. Executive Session to Consider a Personnel Matter in Which 
the Name(s), Competency and Abilities of an Individual Employee 
Will be Discussed (Town Manager and Police Chief Evaluations) – 
Councilman Thornton made the motion to go into executive session 
to consider a personnel matter in which the name(s), competency 
and abilities of an individual employee will be discussed.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Riddagh and carried 
unanimously. 
 
 Councilman Thornton made the motion to come out of 
executive session.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo.  
Council came out of executive session at 8:15 p.m.  

 
POSSIBLE ACTION AS RESULT OF EXECUTIVE SESSION 

 
 Councilman Thornton made the motion to have Mr. Hugg follow 
through with the recommendation made.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Riddagh.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any 
discussion.  There was none.  Motion carried unanimously.  

 
ADJOURNMENT 

 
 Councilman Evans made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Thornton.  Meeting was adjourned at          
8:17 p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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